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Summary Conclusions
The second SCSC meeting for 2011 was held on 20-21 September at the Hyatt Regency Hotel Embarcadero in San Francisco, California. 
The meeting was attended by representatives from:  

Australia; Canada; Chile; People’s Republic of China; Hong Kong, China; 
Indonesia; Japan; The Republic of Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; Papua New Guinea; Peru; The Philippines; The Russian Federation; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; 
The United States; Viet Nam; The APEC Secretariat; Asia Pacific Legal Metrology Forum (APLMF); The Asia Pacific Laboratory Accreditation Cooperation (APLAC); Pacific Accreditation Cooperation (PAC);  and the Pacific Area Standards Congress (PASC)

1. Opening
The SCSC Chair welcomed the delegates to the meeting.
The Chair introduced the CTI Chair, who welcomed the SCSC members and thanked the SCSC for its dedicated and excellent work noting that the Ministers are well-aware of the contributions of the SCSC and the expertise and strong support the SCSC provides to advance the missions and goals of APEC.  She thanked the SCSC for aligning its programs with the APEC 2011 goals: strengthening regional economic integration; promoting green growth; and advancing regulatory cooperation and convergence. Noted, in particular, was the SCSC’s contributions and work on Smart Grid, Green Buildings, Solar Technology, and Food Safety.
The SCSC Chair reviewed the outcomes of the SCSC meetings in Washington DC, the discussions at SCSC related meetings held in Big Sky, Montana in May 2011, and the expected follow-through activities at the Ministers and Leaders meetings to be held in November 2011 in Hawaii.  Highlights included strong programs at SOM1 on standards education, Green Buildings, and Good Regulatory Practices.  At SOM 2 the SCSC programs on Food Safety were advanced in the Ministers’ Responsible for Trade Statement; in addition, Trade Ministers directed officials to work to assure that standards and conformance measures do not create unnecessary technical barriers to trade in emerging technologies.
In the context of SOM 3 the SCSC conference on Green Buildings held in Singapore on 12-13 September resulted in strong outcomes. At SOM 3 the SCSC-sponsored conference on wine regulation brought together regulators and industry. The SCSC also conducted conferences on Energy Efficiency for ICT products in the region, the PASC conference on Energy Management, which have demonstrated the importance of standards to supporting innovation in ICT products and in achieving the shared goals of energy conservation and efficiency.
Following the update on ARCAM, the SCSC considered additional comments from China and Japan on the ARCAM Revised Recommendations on Smart Grid Interoperability Standards and the US made the following changes: 1) The recommendation on enhancing cooperation and collaboration in international standards developers was reworded and ITU-T was added as an additional example of a standards developer that is relevant for Smart Grid and 2) The recommendation on directing the SCSC to undertake a work program in mapping/reporting exercise that builds on the Voluntary Action Plan (VAP) was revised to replace conformity assessment with interoperability standards.  The Chair will forward these comments to the CTI.
2. Adoption of the Agenda 
SCSC members reviewed the Draft Agenda (2011/SOM3/SCSC2/001) and proposed the following changes:
USA requested that the Wine Regulators Conference report (Agenda item 4(8)) be presented on Day 2 of the Plenary.
USA asked to present a short report on the Toy Safety Initiative under item 4 (5) Food and Product Safety.
Japan noted that their report on Supply Chain Visibility would include the Feasibility Study, Phases 1 and 2, and the Concept Note for Phase III.
Indonesia asked to delete the item listed in error under Agenda 4(1).
With these changes the Agenda was approved.
3. Business Arrangements 
The Chair reviewed the SCSC meeting program and other administrative arrangements, noting that interventions should be submitted in writing, if possible, prior to the close of the meeting.
The Chair invited the USA to brief on arrangements for the SCSC dinner. USA expressed appreciation for the events which are sponsored by ANSI, ASTM International, the Grocery Manufacturers of America, Underwriters Laboratory, and the Wine Institute.
The Chair called the group’s attention to the data tracking template designed to better manage information on SCSC projects and documents (2011/SOM3/SCSC/025).  Members were invited to comment on this data tracking template and evaluate its usefulness for monitoring SCSC projects.  Comments on the template should be returned to the Chair and the APEC Program Director by October 7, 2011.
The Chair noted that the SCSC Terms of Reference (TOR) were last reviewed in 2010 and are next due for regular review in 2012. She advised members to review the TOR in advance of the SOM1 meeting in 2012.
The APEC Program Director for the SCSC provided a comprehensive report on APEC Secretariat activities detailed in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/002a)
The Director of the APEC Project Management Unit (PMU) provided an update on project development activities (2011/SOM3/SCSC/002).   She noted that in the most recent Approval Session, fifty-two Concept Notes requesting over $7.5 million were reviewed; forty-two projects and Concept Notes were funded, totaling almost $4 million.  
She reviewed upcoming funding deadlines:
· Concept Notes deadline for BMC – 29 September 2011
· Full proposals (approved CNs) – November 18 (for December 1 approval); December 2 (for December 22 approval).
The PMU Director also reported on the new APEC funding initiative now being piloted for Multi-Year Projects (three to five years). The goal for Multi-Year Projects is to address strategic regional goals encompassing inter-related elements.  The PMU Director closed by providing suggestions on drafting proposals, stressing that proposal objectives be relevant and realistic.
Korea asked if the PMU could assist in identifying aspects of unsuccessful proposals that might be appropriately funded. The PMU Director noted that the PMU can advise applicants prior to the proposal submission. She noted that after the proposal is submitted it is prioritized and ranked and the PMU has no authority to intervene.
USA thanked the PMU Director for the presentation and expressed appreciation for the Multi-Year funding approach. United States commented that advanced notification of the BMC project cycle is appreciated. It is difficult to integrate response when we are implementing or travelling to our meetings as this was the case during the BMC concept note cycle.  The Secretariat noted they will try to publish the timeline with more advance notice next year.
 

United States questioned the process for the multi-year project. The representative asked if a MYP is submitted, but does not meet 100% of the criteria, will parts of the project be considered for implementation. The APEC Secretariat said that was a very good question, and the PMU does not have a definitive answer, but will take it into consideration.

4. SCSC Work Program for 2011 and Related Issues
(1) Trade Facilitation
Vietnam updated on the implementation of the SCSC’s Collective Action Plan (CAP) for 2011 in Trade Facilitation and reviewed the Progress Report on implementation as detailed in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/003 and 004.   In particular SCSC members are invited to submit suggestions on further development of the SCSC CAP; responses should be sent to Viet Nam in advance of the SCSC1 in 2012. 

United States updated the members on the work of the Trade Facilitation Task Force (TFTF) as detailed in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 031.   It was noted that the TFTF, co-chaired by Korea and the USA, has since 2005 served as a forum on product related environmental standards and regulations.  The 2012 meeting will likely focus on Product Carbon Footprinting (PCF) and Environmental Labeling. The review cycle for the TFTF terms of reference was also noted (2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 031a).

Chile spoke to the importance of the TFTF work and the high impact of these topics on commerce.

Japan reported on the deliberations and actions of the WTO TBT Committee in 2011 noting that fifty-one items were raised as trade concerns at the recent WTO/TBT committee meeting held on June 15-16, 2011 (2011/SOM3/SCSC/005).   A workshop on regulatory cooperation will be held on November 8-9, 2011; the next regular WTO/TBT meeting is scheduled for November 10-11, 2011. 

China reported on the meeting of the WTO SPS Committee held in March 2011 in Geneva. 

The APEC Project Support Unit (PSU), reported on the findings of the recent study of SCSC Key Performance Indicators designed to measure APEC progress in reducing trade costs.   The findings, detailed in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/007, show that increasingly APEC economies are aligning with international standards for television.

Malaysia asked for clarification on the data analysis on KPI 2 for Malaysia where there is no data on the degree of alignment for 2010.  The PSU representative agreed to verify the data and revise the chart.

(2) 
Alignment with International Standards and Active Participation in International Standardization
Japan updated on the VAP Alignment work noting that the SCSC in 2009 agreed to focus standards alignment on Product Safety standards, Electrical Equipment and Assistive products.  A total of twenty-eight standards were identified. VAP reports were received from eighteen economies.  The responses demonstrated a high degree of alignment across the all the economies responding.  SCSC members were asked to submit 2011 VAP reports to Japan (send to: jpnscsc@meti.go.jp) by September 30, 2011  (2011/SOM3/SCSC/008).
The Chair congratulated Japan on the high response rate and noted that this work provides a rich source of data for analysis.

Mexico thanked Japan for the report and noted that it would submit its survey response as soon as possible.

(3) Good Regulatory Practice
The Chair introduced the discussion on GRP by noting the SOM1 activities. The SCSC’s 6th Conference on GRP and the Economic Committee’s Workshop on Regulatory Impact Assessment was followed by a discussion by APEC Senior Officials’ of proposals to advance work on GRP and regulatory cooperation in APEC in 2011.  She invited the United States to brief the SCSC on the status of these proposals, and encouraged SCSC Members to coordinate with their Senior Officials on these issues.

The United States noted that the GRP proposal sought to strengthen implementation of practices relating to internal coordination, regulatory impact assessment (RIA) and public consultation.  These practices would result in more efficient and effective regulatory measures, and therefore contribute to facilitating trade and enabling economic growth in the region.  The US also described the proposal on regulatory cooperation, which sought to establish overarching principles – such as support of the multilateral trading system, focusing on practical outcomes, stakeholder engagement, etc. -- to guide regulatory cooperation in APEC.  He noted his expectation that these proposals would be discussed by Senior Officials at SOM3, and be taken forward to the Ministers and Leaders meetings in November.

Indonesia and Malaysia both expressed interest in this work, with Malaysia noting that GRP was a focus of its work domestically, and requested that APEC work to disseminate information on how other economies conduct RIA.

The United States responded that its guidance document on RIA, OMB Circular A-4, was available on the OMB website.  He also noted that Viet Nam has published a new RIA guidance document.    He agreed that further exchange of information on RIA among APEC economies would be useful.

The Chair introduced the chair of the Economic Committee.  The EC Chair briefed the SCSC on the work of the Economic Committee;  reviewed the points that can be taken into account when considering Good Regulatory Practice and the specific factors that can be applied to sector-specific regulatory cooperation ( 2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 024).   The Chair thanked the EC Chair for briefing the SCSC members.

The Chair noted that in 2010, the SCSC updated its terms of reference by consolidating the elements on GRP and committed to updating and revising three previous SCSC studies on GRP.  The outcomes of the SCSC’s 6th GRP Conference directed the project overseers to complete this report.  She invited the United States to brief the SCSC on its draft study that has been developed pursuant to these items.

The United States presented on the Draft Reference Document “Supporting the TBT Agreement with Good Regulatory Practices” (2011/SOM3/SCSC/030, 30a).  The US noted that this study, which attempts to explain the ways in which adoption of GRPs can strengthen implementation of WTO obligations and thereby help members to adopt regulatory approaches that facilitate trade and investment, had been prepared by one of the world’s leading experts on GRP.  The US noted that the efforts to bridge GRP and TBT principles has been underway for some time both in the SCSC and the WTO TBT Committee.  He said that the document before the SCSC now is from the perspective of an experienced regulatory reformer.  Better integration of the trade and standards perspectives is needed in the study, and he encouraged SCSC members to review the study closely, and to provide comments to strengthen the trade and standards perspectives.  Comments are due October 14 and should be sent to the Chair and the SCSC Program Director.

Indonesia and Malaysia reiterated their interest in this work, and expressed their view that APEC should undertake efforts to exchange information that can support implementation of GRPs in economies that are just beginning their efforts in this important work. 

(4) Food and Product Safety

Australia reported on the outcomes of the Food Safety Cooperation Forum events at the SOM2 meetings held in Big Sky, Montana in May 2011. Events included: the 3rd meeting of the APEC Food Safety Cooperation Forum; a Food Safety Incident Management Workshop; a meeting of the FSCF Partnership Training Institute Network Steering Group; a meeting of the FSCF PTIN Round Table; and the signing of an FSCF/World Bank Memorandum of Understanding.  All events are reported in document 2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 013.   

China reported on the collaboration between the World Bank and the FSCF Co-chairs to establish a multi-donor trust fund to support global food safety capacity building. The goal is to use the successes achieved in the APEC region as models for food safety capacity building programs globally. Efforts to solicit donors will be launched in October 2011, with a donor pledge meeting at the World Bank.

USA reported on the progress of a self-funded workshop on FSCF PTIN Laboratory Capacity Building held August 25-26, 2011 in Bangkok Thailand.  It was noted that strengthening laboratory systems is one of the priority work areas of the Food Safety Cooperation Forum, and one where PTIN work under the SCSC can yield positive outcomes in facilitating trade.  The workshop had a number of objectives including to highlight the global context of food safety; explaining the importance of food safety laboratory competency and the complexities involved in meeting diverse food safety standards.

The Philippines reported on the APEC Scientific Workshop on Food Safety Risk-Benefit Analysis to be held 22-24 November 2011.   Invitations have been sent to all APEC economies; nominations are due by October 7, 2011.

Malaysia raised the issue of coordination on the nomination for the FSCF projects and suggested that the nomination go through the SCSC focal point.

The Chair confirmed the importance of the role of SCSC members as the focal points for each economy and asked China and Australia to note this in their role as FSCF co-chairs.

The United States reported on the self-funded workshop on FSCF PTIN Export Certificates to be held November 15-16, 2011 in Washington, DC (2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 009).    Invitations and requests for speakers have been sent.  For further details contact Lori Tortora (email: Lori.Tortora@fas.usda.gov ).  This workshop follows-up on outcomes from the very successful 2010 APEC Export Certificate Roundtable. The original project and this new work are self-funded projects by the United States and are co-sponsored by Australia. 

The 2010 APEC Export Certificate Roundtable led participants to a common understanding that additional work regarding the issuance and usage of official certificates was needed.  The Roundtable’s next steps and conclusions are the basis for the objectives of the upcoming workshop.  

Peru reported on the Laboratory Capacity Building for the Determination of Toxic Contaminants in Seafood held 12-16 September 2011 in Nonthaburi, Thailand.  Peru expressed sincere appreciation and thanks to the co-sponsors for the organization, cooperation and support in the development of the workshop.  The Project was approved in 2010.  Its main objective is to develop laboratory capacity within the food inspection laboratories in APEC economies to measure trace heavy metals in seafood for domestic consumption and for export purposes.  The project follows-up on issues identified in the 2009 APEC Seminar on “Strengthening Chemical Metrology Infrastructure for Member Economies” and directly supports APEC Food Safety Cooperation Forum (FSCF) objectives of building laboratory capacity.  The project has two parts. First, the APEC Preparatory Workshop on Laboratory Capability Building for the Determination of Toxic Contaminants in Seafood, which will be followed by an inter-laboratory proficiency test (PT) to evaluate measurement capability (to take place between September 2011 and February 2012). 
The Preparatory Workshop was held in Thailand at the food testing laboratory of the Department of Medical Sciences, Ministry of Public Health and co-hosted by the National Institute of Metrology of Thailand and the Department of Medical Science. There were 16 participants from 9 economies (China, Indonesia, Malaysia, Papua New Guinea, Philippines, Viet Nam, Chinese Taipei, Thailand, and Peru) and 18 registered institutions for the Proficiency Test for Laboratories.
This Workshop was targeted primarily at laboratory staff from APEC member economies and aimed to strengthen their capabilities in determining the trace elements in seafood. Experts from APEC economies provided training in method validation and estimation of measurement uncertainty as well as hands-on and laboratory demonstration. After the completion of the workshop, each institution would apply the methodology to measure the received PT samples in their economies and report their results to the Proficiency Test organizer (that is the Government Laboratory of Hong Kong, China). Afterwards, the PT organizer and Project Overseer will evaluate the results and prepare a draft report of the results. 
There will be a parallel APMP inter-laboratory comparison using the same test material as in the proposed APEC PT study.  This will provide not only a regional linkage between APEC and APMP but would also be a means to enhance the quality and traceability of the APEC PT, while it contributes to build the laboratory capability of APEC member economies.  
A three-day Concluding Workshop to present APEC PT results, review methodologies and discuss action plans for future development of APEC member economy laboratories will be held May-June 2012. 
USA, noting that it was a co-sponsor, expressed its thanks to Peru and stressed the importance of laboratory capacity building to supporting trade and commerce. 
Indonesia expressed its support for the projects related to food safety capacity building.  Indonesia suggested that as there are several institutions in Indonesia dealing with food safety, invitations regarding capacity building programs be distributed through the SCSC Contact Points with a cc to CTI Indonesia to better coordinate distribution of information.
Malaysia supported the comments expressed by Indonesia and noted that coordination can be difficult.
The SCSC Chair asked Australia and China to coordinate with the SCSC members as well as the FSCF community to assure successful communication across the sectors.
(5) Pathfinder Initiatives
Australia, reporting on behalf of Brunei Darussalam, reviewed the activities and outcomes of the 16th meeting of the Joint Regulatory Advisory Committee on Electrical and Electronic Equipment (JRAC) held May 24-27, 2011 in Chicago, Illinois USA.  Details on the meeting are outlined in documents 2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 015, 016.
It was noted that the next meeting of the JRAC will be held in Russia during SOM1. In keeping with the rotation of JRAC leadership, Canada is to chair the JRAC in 2012, Chile is to join the Steering Committee as incoming secretary for 2012, and Russia is to join the Steering Committee as host Economy in 2012. The JRAC chair is seeking confirmation of these assignments. 
Chile noted that appropriate regulators would be contacted regarding participation in the JRAC.
USA updated the SCSC on the Toy Safety Initiative 2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 053; topics covered included the consultation and coordination among ISO, CEN and ASTM International; discussions on toy safety at the CPSC-AQSIQ Consumer Product Safety Summit in October 2011; and, the ongoing collaboration among the USA, Canada, Europe, and Australia on the alignment of safety standards for window coverings, booster seats, and baby slings.

(6) Standards and Conformance Education

Korea reported on the final phase of the five-year Standards and Conformance Education Initiative it has directed from 2007-2012 (2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 029).   Phase III has resulted in a trial program for higher education and the consolidation of a Casebook from fourteen universities.  In summary, the five year project has encompassed four publications, seven meetings/workshops, the development and maintenance of an information portal on standards education.  These activities, it was noted, have resulted in heightened visibility for standards education in the APEC region.  The final draft report will be available in the APEC document database following the SOM3 meeting.   Comments on the final draft report of Phase III project are due on October 10.  Also, the SCSC members are invited to provide further ideas and suggestions for further cooperation on standards and conformance education by   October 15.
Korea reported on the international symposium sponsored by the Society for Standards and Standardization held June 22, 2011.  The goal of this event was to promote research on standardization and to share various perspectives on the role and impact of standardization.  Details on the Symposium are in document 2011/SOM3/SCSC/ 028.
Australia reported on the publication of “Australia’s Standards and Conformance Infrastructure-An Essential Foundation” issued by the Department of Innovation, Industry, Science and Research. The 43-page booklet describes the four bodies that are the infrastructure for standardization in Australia: the National Measurement Institute, Standards Australia, the National Association of Testing Authorities, and the Joint Accreditation System of Australia and New Zealand.
China reported on the ICES workshop and WSC Academic Day.
Indonesia reported on various standards education activities and programs, as follows: 

· Conducting Training of Trainer (ToT) on standard education for 830 lecturers in fourteen universities that  teach standardization.
· Publishing a curriculum and textbook on standardization for undergraduates, titled “Pengantar Standardisasi or Introduction of Standardization” (in Bahasa). 

· Universitas Indonesia (UI) was awarded  2nd Place in the International Case Study Competition on Standardization (May 2011) of the  College of Business, San Jose State University conducted 2 to 6 May 2011; this program aims to promote education on standardization, especially at the higher education level.
· Promoting e-learning on standardization, http://elearning.bsn.go.id (in Bahasa)

· Conducting  professional  training on standardization (i.e., training on understanding, documentation and internal audit for laboratory –ISO/IEC 17025, ISO 9001, ISO 14001, etc) for 221 lecturers. 

· Developing media (book, games, case study) on standards education for elementary, secondary, higher education and professional training. 
· For university level, BSN has signed an MoU with 23 universities in Indonesia.  
· Indonesia will  be hosting the International Cooperation on Education about Standardization (ICES) in Bali on April 2012.
Malaysia updated on their recent activity in standards education noting that they will conduct a national workshop on development of education about standardization for developing countries on 6-8 December 2011 in Kuala Lumpur.

(7) Interaction with Business
Australia reported on cooperation with the World Wine Trade Group noting that the next meeting of the WWTG will be held in Chile in October 2011.
The United States introduced documents number 2011/SOM3/SCSC/054 055, 055a and 2011/SOM3/SCSC/027.  The United States reported on the outcomes of the Wine Regulatory Forum held on September 18-19, 2011.  The United States requested endorsement of the summary and outcomes to consider further work items under the WRF.

The SCSC endorsed the report and outcomes contained in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/055.   

The United States provided a short report on the amount of business participation in the 2011 SCSC activities held on the margin of the first three SOMs. In total, thirteen events were held and of 1,063 participants 340 representatives were from business which represented 32% of the audience.   


The Chair noted this would be included in the Convener’s Report and she would inform the ABAC.
5. SRBs report
APLMF, current chair of the SRB Forum, updated on recent and current activities in support of the objectives of the APEC SCSC (2011/SOM3/SCSC/052). It was mentioned that the SRBs welcome the opportunity to comment on SCSC proposals at an early stage of development. 
Individual reports from each of the SRBs highlighted governance, priorities, and accomplishments:
APLAC reported on training initiatives to enhance the provision of Proficiency Testing programs with the APEC region and the development of a Mutual Recognition Arrangement for accreditation of Proficiency Testing Providers (2011/SOM3/SCSC/018).
APLMF reported on its action plan in 2012 and a joint symposium with APMP, also thanked SCSC members for their support and noted their activities. (To be submitted).
APMP stressed its recent activities and its contributions to food safety through participation in the FSCF PTIN (2011/SOM3/SCSC/021).
PASC reported on its active participation in and support for international standardization in the ISO and IEC and welcomed new member GOST-R of Russia  (2011/SOM3/SCSC/020). 
PAC noted unprecedented growth in membership numbers during 2011 and the development of new MLAs in GHG, FSMS, ISMS and Certification of Persons (2011/SOM3/SCSC/019).
6. SCSC Projects
SCSC members reported on progress of on-going projects:
United States reported on the Solar Initiative (2011/SOM3/SCSC/048, 048a) encompassing three activities: a survey of APEC member economies on three categories of solar technologies (PV cells, solar water heaters, concentrated solar power); a  Conference on Trade Impacts of Solar Technologies Standards and Conformity Assessment Measures held September 15-16, 2011 in San Francisco (2011/SOM3/SCSC/048); and a Conference on PV Reliability and Durability to be held in Chinese Taipei on October 12-13, 2011.  The final report on the Standards and Conformity Assessment Conference details the topics covered and meeting outcomes.   This report will be shared with the APEC Energy Working Group.
The survey was completed by fifteen of the 21 APEC members; two additional members have indicated they will respond shortly.  The Survey report will be published as an APEC document.
The United States announced that economies are invited to submit nominations to the Workshop on PV Reliability and Durability (2011/SOM3/SCSC/034) to be held in Chinese Taipei on October 12-13, 2011.
The US acknowledged the Solar Conference sponsors and thanked Underwriters Laboratory, SEIA, Intertek, and USAID for their support.
Chile noted that the Ministry of Energy has suggested that a digital platform to facilitate the exchange of information on solar technologies be established.
Chinese Taipei thanked the US for conducting this project, which helps member economies obtain a good knowledge on PV development and practices in other member economies. The 2nd workshop of this project entitled “Workshop on Ensuring Photovoltaic Reliability and Durability” will be held in Taipei on October 12-13, 2011. Experts from all APEC member economies are encouraged to participate in the workshop.

The SCSC endorsed the report and outcomes contained in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/048.

Japan reported on progress of CTI 7 2011 T Supply Chain Visibility Feasibility Study, Phase 1 (to collect information) and Phase 2 (to establish best practices).  In September 2011 a questionnaire survey was distributed to all the relevant bodies in selected ports.  Japan also reported on a new Concept Note to support a third Phase of this work, which will be submitted to BMC  for approval.  Details are given in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/023, 023a.    Japan expects to send a report of this work to the SCSC in early November 2011 and requests interested economies to submit case studies for best practices by the end of December 2011. These efforts will be reported on at SOM1 in 2012.
The SCSC chair clarified that the questionnaire survey sent to the APEC Subcommittee on Customs Procedures and the Transportation Working Group, should also be sent to the SCSC member to maintain coordination.
Malaysia reported on the Concept Note for APEC – Product Safety Incidents Information Sharing System (2011/SOM3/SCSC/042). The goal of this project is to conduct a preliminary workshop, create a web portal and guidance documents concerning product safety incidents. Russia has agreed to co-sponsor; one more co-sponsor is needed. 
New Zealand thanked Malaysia for preparing and submitting this proposal and inquired if the goal is to facilitate information exchange and sharing, or if  there is an expectation of follow-up actions. 
USA indicated it would submit comments following the meeting, but asked if the database would include an injury reporting mechanism. The USA also noted that the US CPSC would welcome further consultation on this project during the November 2011 ICPHSO meeting and further recommends  that  recognition of the OECD work  now underway be incorporated into the Concept Note.
Malaysia responded that the project is expected to include an injury reporting mechanism.
The United States reported on the outcomes of CTI 33 2010 T, Sustainability in Building Construction (Commercial Buildings)—Efficiency and Conservation on Green Buildings and Green Growth: Approaches to Encouraging a Positive Green Building Climate held 12-13 September 2011 in Singapore on the margins of the International Conference on Green Buildings (2011/SOM3/SCSC/027).   It was noted that the Conference attracted 200 participants from eighteen economies.   Recommendations are detailed in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/035.  
Chinese Taipei expressed appreciation to the U.S. and Singapore for their great efforts in organizing the project and workshops. From these workshops, Chinese Taipei noticed that the development of green buildings varies among APEC economies due to differences in climates, populations, natural environment and cultures, resulted in differences in related standards. Chinese Taipei suggested that APEC use the findings of this project to further find common best practices or a demonstrative model to promote green buildings in this region. Chinese Taipei thinks that information exchange is indispensible to both regulatory cooperation and trade facilitation. To that end, Chinese Taipei would like to suggest that an information exchange platform be set up to help APEC member economies share related information, so as to enhance coherence of regulations or standards in this region. 

Japan asked for clarification on the Green Building project to the TFTF projects. USA responded that the TFTF TOR encompasses all environmentally related product regulations, including building materials.
The SCSC members endorsed the Report and outcomes contained in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/035.
China reported on CTI 17 2011T Technical Regulation Harmonization on Bulk Fuel Trade Transactions in the APEC Region.  This project will encompass a workshop to be held in Singapore in March 2012 and a four-day train-the-trainer event on flow management in June 2012.
USA reported on behalf of PASC on the outcomes of the Conference on Implementation of Energy Management Systems Standards held September 13-14, 2011, detailed in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/032a.  The meeting program, participation, and suggested next steps are covered in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/032.  
The SCSC members endorsed the Report and outcomes contained in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/032.
The United States reported on the outcomes of CTI 15 2011T Aligning Energy Efficiency Regulations for ICT Products held on September 12, 2011.  It was noted that this event attracted a large number of industry experts and provided an opportunity for customers relying on data centers to speak directly to industry. The Conference report and final outcomes are detailed in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/0050, 050a. It was noted that the conference reports will be shared with the EWG EGEEC.
The SCSC members endorsed the Report and outcomes contained in 2011/SOM3/SCSC/050.
Russia reported on the status of the School Feeding Project noting that this project is an important element of Food Safety. The project will include a workshop to be held in Moscow in 2012, an overview study of school feeding in the APEC region, and design and creation of a website on issues of school feeding.  
New Concept Notes
The Chair invited presentations on new Concept Notes. The Chair reminded the SCSC of the steps in the review process and the deadlines:
· 28 September  – Names of co-sponsors must be submitted to the SCSC Program Director; members should confer with colleagues as soon as possible regarding sponsorship.
· 22-23 September – CTI will review and rank the proposals.
· 29 September – CTI evaluation sent to the BMC.
The United States reported on the Concept Notes titled “Workshop on Regulatory Approaches to Smart Grid Investment/Deployment (2011/SOM3/SCSC/038). USA noted that this Concept Notes follow-on the ARCAM work on the Smart Grid Interoperability Standards and will complement other APEC projects in the EWG. Japan indicated an interest in co-sponsorship.
The CN “The Role of Interoperability Standards in Successful Deployment of Electric Vehicle Infrastructure” was reviewed; it was noted that this project would rely on consultation with the Auto Dialogue. Co-sponsor economies were invited to step forward.
China inquired if there had been consultation with the EWG and the Auto Dialogue.  The US indicated it would do so.   
Russia introduced two Concept Note proposals: 9th Conference on Standards and Conformance and “Enhancing Information Aspects and Perspectives for APEC Streamlining to Reduce Technical Barriers to Trade” (2011/SOM3/SCSC/043, 044).  It was noted that the Conference on Standards and Conformance is held by the SCSC every two years. 
USA indicated it would co-sponsor the 9th Conference.
In regard to the CN on Information Aspects, Russia reported that this project would include the creation of a methodology and a framework for a bibliographic database on technical regulations and related standards.
USA suggested further consultation on this project is needed as the current project parameters are broad.
Australia reported on the Concept Note to “Develop a Harmonized Electrical Equipment Regulatory Risk Assessment Tool” (2011/SOM3/SCSC/045) which resulted from the May 2011 JRAC meetings. The goal is to create a common risk assessment methodology. 
PAC presented a CN on Multilateral Recognition Arrangement (MLA) Readiness Project in Greenhouse Gas Validation/Verification (GHG), 2011/SOM3/SCSC/022, 041. 
Chinese Taipei noted that it is committed to collaborate with Japan on the preparation and implementation of the “Multilateral Recognition Arrangement (MLA) Readiness Project in Greenhouse Gas Validation/Verification (GHG)”.   This project will promote GHG accreditation and enhance the competence of GHG Validation/Verification bodies in APEC economies, which would further support APEC and PAC in GHG development. Chinese Taipei is pleased to share with APEC member economies its practical experiences in GHG accreditation. It is expected that there will be fruitful discussions on GHG related issues and a wide range of information will be exchanged among APEC member economies under this project.

New Zealand thanked PAC for this proposal and indicated that it was pleased to join as a co-sponsor.
China presented on a new Concept Note to be submitted at BMC1 2012 entitled “APEC Symposium on Enhancing Regulatory Cooperation Among APEC Economies in Protection of Geographical Indications.” China invited comments and interested co-sponsors.
Mexico expressed interest in having more information on this project.
7. Adoption of the SCSC Summary Conclusion 
SCSC members considered and adopted the Summary Conclusions of the 2nd SCSC Meeting in 2011.
8. Next Meeting
Russia informed the SCSC of arrangements for meetings and events during SOM 1 2012 in Moscow.  
9. Meeting Documents
SCSC members considered the public release of documents as per the attached.
10. Adjournment
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